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When	Home-Care	Costs	Go	Through	the	Roof
January	22,	2018
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Most	Americans	would	prefer	to	age	in	place,	but	sometimes	the	costs	make	it
impractical.	Here's	how	to	help.

This	Practice	Management	article	is	intended	for	financial	advisors	only	(registered	representatives	of	broker/dealers	or
associated	persons	of	Registered	Investment	Advisors).

For	clients	who	need	long-term	attention,	the	“home	sweet	home”	solution	unfortunately	may	be	a
money	pit.

A	recent	poll	f rom	the	Associated	Press	and	the	National	Opinion	Research	Center	shows	77%	of
older	Americans	would	prefer	to	receive	care	in	their	own	homes.	That’s	no	surprise.	How	many
seniors	would	opt	instead	for	a	nursing	home	or	space	over	their	son-in-law’s	garage?

Preferences	may	not	lead	to	practicality,	though.	“It's	hard	to	‘age	in	place’	for	seniors	who	live
alone,	especially	if 	family	doesn't	live	close	by	or	in	the	case	of 	advancing	dementia,”	says	Jennifer
Cray,	partner	at	Investor’s	Capital	Management	in	Menlo	Park,	California.	“It's	less	expensive	in	the
beginning	when	the	care	needs	are	still	light.	But	over	time,	it	can	get	more	expensive	than	living
full	time	at	a	facility.”

For	advisors,	the	challenge	is	to	make	home	care	more	af fordable.

How	expensive	can	it	be	to	bring	in	caregivers?	The	Genworth	2017	Cost	of 	Care	Survey	puts	the
national	median	cost	for	homemakers’	services	at	around	$4,000	a	month,	or	$48,000	a	year,	with
a	similar	median	for	home	health	aides.	Those	costs	assume	the	care	totals	44	hours	a	week,	or
about	six	hours	a	day.	More	hours	would	boost	the	bills,	as	would	living	in	a	high-priced	area.	In
some	surprising	places,	such	as	Iowa	and	Kentucky,	the	annual	costs	for	even	a	44-hour	week
can	top	$100,000	a	year.

More,	Not	Merrier
People	preferring	to	stay	in	familiar	surroundings	may	be	clients	or	their	parents,	and	may	be	either
single	or	married.	“Usually,	one	spouse—often	the	husband—needs	care,	which	is	provided	by	the
other	spouse,”	says	Judy	Ludwig,	vice	president	of 	f inancial	planning	services	at	Braver	Wealth
Management	in	Newton,	Massachusetts.	“Some	outside	support	will	help	to	care	for	the	ill
individual	who	would	prefer	to	stay	at	home.”

Traditional	marital	roles	also	may	be	reversed.	Debbie	Gallant,	of 	Gallant	Financial	Planning,	in
Rockville,	Maryland,	tells	of 	clients	about	a	wife	who	was	75	years	old	and	the	husband	was	85.
They	needed	to	downsize	out	of 	their	f ive-bedroom,	three-level	house,	so	they	moved	into	a	two-
bedroom	apartment	instead.

Then	disaster	struck.

The	wife	was	in	a	head-on	collision,	then	spent	10	weeks	in	an	ICU	and	then	was	moved	to		rehab,
before	she	was	discharged	to	the	care	of 	her	husband.
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“Due	to	her	injuries,	they	were	able	to	activate	her	long-term	care	policy	f rom	day	one,	as	it
covered	home	care,”	says	Gallant.	The	policy,	purchased	14	years	earlier	with	a	5%	inf lation
adjustment	and	no	elimination	period	for	home	care,	had	grown	to	pay	$350	a	day.	Those	benef its,
along	with	the	proceeds	of 	the	home	sale,	her	IRA,	her	teacher’s	pension,	and	Social	Security
covered	their	costs.	Altogether,	they	were	paying	$3,700	per	week	for	care,	plus	their	normal	living
expenses	at	their	apartment.

According	to	Gallant,	the	extra	outlays	for	staying	in	their	apartment	included	24-hour	caregivers,	a
geriatric	social	worker	who	visited	twice	a	month,	and	someone	to	organize	their	medications	each
week.	The	couple	also	needed	to	modify	their	new	apartment	by	installing	grab	bars	in	the
bathroom	and	widening	doorways,	and	they	bought	a	walker,	a	portable	wheelchair,	a	hospital	bed,
a	seat	for	the	shower,	a	portable	toilet,	and	medical	alert	necklaces.

In	many	cases,	notes	Ludwig,	food	expenses	also	usually	increase	as	caregivers	also	need	to	be
fed.	And	Carmen	Wong,	partner	and	senior	wealth	advisor	at	Conf luence	Wealth	Management	in
Portland,	Oregon,	reminds	clients	not	to	overlook	transportation	costs,	especially	if 	the	most
desired	medical	specialists	are	not	located	within	close	driving	distances.

Eventually,	Gallant	says,	both	spouses	mentioned	above	saw	their	health	decline	so	much	that
they	had	to	move	into	an	assisted	living	home.	Ironically,	even	at	$8,000–10,000	a	month,	the
facility	was	less	expensive	than	hiring	caregivers	to	come	to	the	apartment.

Higher	Ceilings
Therein	is	the	dilemma:	Clients	probably	will	prefer	to	stay	home	if 	they	need	long-term	care,	but
the	costs	can	be	overwhelming.	How	can	advisors	approach	this	topic?

Step	one	entails	recognizing	the	costs	of 	home	care	and	adjusting	f inancial	plans	accordingly.	“I’ve
been	surprised	at	how	expensive	long-term	care	can	be,”	says	Cray.	Sources	such	as	the
Genworth	Cost	of 	Care	survey	cite	median	costs	by	area,	but	that’s	just	the	median.	In	reality,
costs	can	be	vastly	higher,	even	for	the	basics,	she	says.

Cray	reports	that	her	f irm	is	changing	its	modeling	for	the	potential	costs	of 	long-term	care.

“We’ll	probably	add	about	20%	to	the	already	high	numbers	we’ve	been	using,”	she	says.

“Finding	that	extra	money,	however,	won’t	be	easy.	We	may	suggest	saving	more	and	holding	more
cash.	When	someone	needs	care	and	is	living	in	a	house	they’ll	need	to	keep	in	good	repair,	the
cash	needs	can	be	enormous.”

Planning	also	can	include	buying	long-term	care	insurance	with	home-care	coverage.	“I	tell	my
clients	that	the	14	years	of 	premiums	that	this	couple	paid	for	their	LTC	insurance	were	recovered
in	about	six	months	of 	benef its,”	Gallant	says.

Tax	savings	can	help	too,	at	least	under	current	law.	For	the	couple	described	above,	the	long-
term	care	reimbursements	f rom	their	LTC	insurance	policy	were	not	taxable.	In	addition,
unreimbursed	long-term	care	costs	were	deductible	above	7.5%	of 	their	adjusted	gross	income.
(Proposed	tax	legislation	would	eliminate	this	deduction,	which	now	kicks	in	above	10%	of 	AGI.)

“Long-term	care	insurance	is	something	we	might	use,	but	costs	are	high,”	says	Cray.	“We’ll	be
looking	at	annuities	with	LTC	riders	as	an	alternative.	Conceptually,	I	like	the	idea	of 	a	pool	of
money	that	can	be	used	for	dif ferent	purposes.	However,	with	insurance	products,	it’s	vital	to	look
closely	at	the	details.”

Wong	adds	that	life	insurance	cash	value	also	can	be	used	to	help	cover	LTC	costs.

“Another	case	we	are	working	on	involves	clients	who	have	not	purchased	long-term	care
insurance,”	she	says.	“We	are	exploring	strategies	to	allocate	a	part	of 	the	retirement	account	to	a
designated	pool	of 	assets	earmarked	for	long-term	care,	which	may	eventually	morph	into	an
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annuitized	income	stream	to	fund	part	of 	the	monthly	needs.”

Money	from	Home
LTC	insurance	can	help	cover	home-care	costs,	along	with	other	income	sources	and	drawing
down	savings.	“Sometimes	the	children	pitch	in	to	help	f inancially,”	says	Ludwig.

Still,	there	may	be	a	gap—one	that	might	be	partially	f illed	with	home	equity.	“In	many	parts	of
California,	for	example,	home	equity	is	by	far	the	largest	asset	that	many	people	have,”	Cray	says.
A	reverse	mortgage	might	provide	a	lifelong	source	of 	untaxed	cash	f low,	but	come	up	short.

“The	amount	of 	equity	that	can	be	made	liquid	with	a	reverse	mortgage	is	limited	and	would	only
cover	a	few	years	of 	high-cost	care,”	says	Cray.	“It's	not	a	solution	for	everyone	who	wants	to
stay	in	their	home.”	For	the	couple	mentioned	above,	Gallant	recalls,	“A	reverse	mortgage	could
not	possibly	have	provided	the	income	stream	that	they	needed	to	pay	for	their	care	once	they
required	more	than	just	a	few	hours	a	day.”

Advisors	can	f ind	online	many	reverse	mortgage	calculators	in	order	to	provide	clients	an	idea	of
what	they	can	expect.	At	reversemortgage.org,	for	instance,	the	calculator	indicates	that	a	f ree-
and-clear	house	in	Peoria,	Illinois,	valued	at	$500,000,	could	qualify	for	a	federal	Home	Equity
Conversion	Mortgage	(HECM),	with	cash	advances	of 	around	$1,250	a	month	to	a	couple,	both
age	72.	In	2017,	the	HECM	limit	is	$636,150	of 	home	value,	putting	a	cap	on	loans	backed	by
more	expensive	properties.

Ludwig	asserts	that	reverse	mortgages	can	work,	but	they	are	tricky,	and	they	come	with	fees.	“I
strongly	recommend	that	a	professional	review	any	documents	that	the	couple	has	to	sign	before
they	turn	over	their	house	to	a	lender,”	she	says.

On	the	Sell	Side
Selling	the	house	could	f ree	up	even	more	home	equity,	but	how	can	such	a	sale	be	reconciled
with	a	desire	to	stay	home	for	LTC?	One	tactic	is	to	sell	and	move	into	a	smaller	and,	presumably,
less	expensive	place,	as	Gallant’s	clients	did.	For	individuals,	up	to	$250,000	of 	gain	f rom	the	sale
can	be	tax-exempt,	and	for	married	couples	f iling	joint	tax	returns,	the	cutof f 	increases	to
$500,000.	Recently	widowed	clients	also	may	qualify	for	the	larger	exemption,	provided	they	sell
their	home	within	two	years	of 	their	spouse’s	death.

Another	tactic,	mentioned	by	Ludwig,	is	for	the	children	to	purchase	the	home	f rom	a	parent	or
parents	needing	care,	which	can	provide	needed	cash.	The	parents	can	then	rent	the	home	f rom
the	children	or	the	children	can	gif t	the	value	of 	the	rent	to	the	parents,	she	says.	The	annual	gif t
tax	exclusion	—	the	limit	for	gif ts	without	tax	consequences	—	will	be	$15,000	per	recipient	in
2018,	up	f rom	$14,000	in	2017.

Tax-wise,	it	would	be	better	to	keep	the	home	and	get	the	basis	step-up,	Cray	says,	so	at	the
owner’s	death,	the	heirs	could	avoid	income	tax	on	a	subsequent	sale.	If 	money	is	needed
immediately,	a	sale	might	be	necessary,	but	the	$250,000	or	$500,000	capital	gains	exclusion	may
not	cover	the	full	gain	on	some	homes.

As	Cray	observes,	“that's	a	fortunate	problem	to	have.”

Not	all	problems	arising	f rom	long-term	home	care	are	so	fortunate.	Advisors	can	become	part	of
the	solution	by	apprising	clients	of 	the	possible	costs	involved,	and	starting	early	with	a	f inancial
plan	designed	to	help	clients	stay	put	as	long	as	possible.

—by	Donald	Jay	Korn
Donald	Jay	Korn	is	a	contributing	writer	for	Financial	Planning	in	New	York.	He	also	writes
regularly	for	On	Wall	Street.
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The	information	provided	is	not	directed	at	any	investor	or	category	of 	investors	and	is	provided	solely	as	general

inf ormation	about	Lord	Abbett’s	products	and	services	and	to	otherwise	provide	general	investment	education.	None

of 	the	inf ormation	provided	should	be	regarded	as	a	suggestion	to	engage	in	or	ref rain	f rom	any	investment-related

course	of 	action	as	neither	Lord	Abbett	nor	its	af f iliates	are	undertaking	to	provide	impartial	investment	advice,	act	as

an	impartial	adviser,	or	give	advice	in	a	f iduciary	capacity.	If 	you	are	an	individual	retirement	investor,	contact	your

f inancial	advisor	or	other	f iduciary	about	whether	any	given	investment	idea,	strategy,	product	or	service	may	be

appropriate	f or	your	circumstances.	The	information	contained	herein	has	been	provided	by	sources	other	than	Lord

Abbett	which	are	believed	to	be	reliable;	however	Lord	Abbett	cannot	guarantee	the	accuracy	or	completeness	of 	this

information.

Investors	should	carefully	consider	the	investment	objectives,	risks,	charges	and	expenses	of
the	Lord	Abbett	Funds.	This	and	other	important	information	is	contained	in	the	fund's
summary	prospectus	and/or	prospectus.	To	obtain	a	prospectus	or	summary	prospectus	on	any
Lord	Abbett	mutual	fund,	you	can	click	here	or	contact	your	investment	professional	or	Lord
Abbett	Distributor	LLC	at	888-522-2388.	Read	the	prospectus	carefully	before	you	invest	or
send	money.

Not	FDIC-Insured.	May	lose	value.	Not	guaranteed	by	any	bank.	Copyright	©	2018	Lord,	Abbett	&
Co.	LLC.	All	rights	reserved.	Lord	Abbett	mutual	funds	are	distributed	by	Lord	Abbett
Distributor	LLC.	For	U.S.	residents	only.	

The	information	provided	is	not	directed	at	any	investor	or	category	of	investors	and	is
provided	solely	as	general	information	about	Lord	Abbett’s	products	and	services	and	to
otherwise	provide	general	investment	education.		None	of	the	information	provided	should	be
regarded	as	a	suggestion	to	engage	in	or	refrain	from	any	investment-related	course	of	action
as	neither	Lord	Abbett	nor	its	affiliates	are	undertaking	to	provide	impartial	investment	advice,
act	as	an	impartial	adviser,	or	give	advice	in	a	fiduciary	capacity.			If	you	are	an	individual
retirement	investor,	contact	your	financial	advisor	or	other	fiduciary	about	whether	any	given
investment	idea,	strategy,	product	or	service	may	be	appropriate	for	your	circumstances.


